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September 25, 2020
 
Dear P.S./I.S. 226 Families,

Welcome to the 2020-2021 school year! I am thrilled to welcome you back to school after what I hope was a safe, relaxing, and joyful summer. For those of you new to our school, you are in a truly special learning community with a proud, ninety-year tradition. Our P.S./I.S. 226 family has Panther Pride and are united in our commitment to the school’s mission: empower all students to achieve their fullest academic, social, and emotional potential. We fully integrate the R.U.L.E.R. approach to social/emotional learning into our academic content, which aims in a systematic way to infuse the principles of emotional intelligence into the immune system of our students, faculty, and families. Considering the unprecedented times we find ourselves in, understanding our students’ emotions, in PreK-8th grade, will drive so much of the learning we do this year, more than ever before. We have caring, dedicated teachers who are ready once again to go above and beyond to support your children during this new, blended school year.

We have been working hard all summer to plan for a safe opening of school and to implement best practices to mitigate the risks associated with COVID-19. Our classrooms have all been modified to increase social distancing. Signage will soon be installed throughout the building and schoolyard to guide students. We will utilize opportunities to safely access outdoor learning spaces in the schoolyard and in our neighborhood as much as possible. Instructional time will be exclusively devoted to educating our students on the importance of mask-wearing, handwashing, and social distancing. Although there will be opportunities for mask breaks, especially while eating breakfast and lunch in the classroom, masks are 100% required for all students and staff members throughout the school day. 

All families are required to monitor their children for signs of infectious illness daily. Students who are sick should not attend school in-person. Every child will have their temperature checked before entering the school building using touch-free thermometers. There is no morning early arrival as there was in the past since breakfast will now be served in the classrooms. 
  
All siblings have been grouped in the same Cohort A. You may not change the group your child is in. Changes may not be made from 100% Remote-only instruction to Blended/In-Person Learning until the opt-in period begins in November. However, if you would like to change from Blended/In-Person Learning to receive 100% Remote-Only instruction five days/week, please email your designated administrator below:

· Mrs. Niarhos, Assistant Principal, Grades 3-5 = HNiarhos@schools.nyc.gov
· Ms. Montanes, Assistant Principal, Grades 6-8 = SMontanes@schools.nyc.gov
· Mr. Hyman, Assistant Principal, Grades PreK-2 = BHyman@schools.nyc.gov

The first remote day of school is Monday, September 21, 2020. The first Cohort A day of school is Tuesday, September 29, 2020 and the first Cohort B Day of school is Wednesday, September 30, 2020. Our Blended Learning Calendar from September - December 2020 can be viewed here. The official Department of Education calendar can be viewed here.

The school day begins at 8:30am. School ends between 1:45 - 2:00pm and will be staggered by grade level. For example, our PreK-2nd graders begin their dismissal procedures at 1:45 pm before our older students in Grades 3-8. Logistical information can be found in the Parent Handbook information below.

This is a truly special learning community and your partnership is integral to the success of all PreK-8th grade Panthers.

Thank you for your support.

 
Warm Regards,

Evan Klein
Principal 












MISSION STATEMENT

The members of the P.S./I.S. 226 community are passionate about empowering students to achieve their fullest academic, social and emotional potential. Through rigorous, data-driven instruction, we are committed to providing a nurturing learning environment to ensure that all of our students are challenged and engaged. Promoting high standards and expectations, teachers, administrators, families, and the community equally share the responsibility for advancing the school's mission.

VISION STATEMENT

At P.S./I.S. 226, we believe that the greatest impact on student achievement results from having highly expert, inspired, and passionate teachers and school leaders working together to maximize the effect of their teaching on all students in their care.

2020-2021 INSTRUCTIONAL FOCUS
          Our 2020-2021 instructional focus centers around raising student achievement by:
1. Integrating our comprehensive PreK-8 R.U.L.E.R./SEL approach with trauma-informed educational practices to empower our faculty in order to maximize the academic and emotional support for our students and families.[image: ]


 1.  SCHOOL HOURS & MORNING ARRIVAL
· Monday through Friday by cohort days A or B. Please make sure to review your child’s in-person Cohort instructional days prior to arrival and only bring them to school designated days. Here is a link to our Blended Learning Calendar from September 2020 - December 2020.
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1WQ6vIc8mqMEc3PLDF1pwNW5Cadj-pAqV/view?usp=sharing

Busing for Designated Students - 8:00am - Seated in Cafeteria until 8:30 A.M. when they are brought to class by paraprofessionals. 

· The school day officially begins at 8:30 A.M. for ALL PreK - 8th grade students. 
· The school yard will be open for Middle School students’ arrival starting at 8:20 A.M. (weather permitting).
· Students entering after 8:40 A.M. will be marked late. 
· All students entering after 8:40 A.M. must sign in the Late Book at the security desk. Those students will be given a late slip that will be handed to classroom teachers to include in the Daily Attendance (Red) Folder the following day.

[bookmark: _m1r898ber2dd]Morning Arrival for A & B Cohorts:	

Pre-K = 8:30 A.M. Students will enter using the Exit 5 Ramp through 61st Street Schoolyard Entrance. All parents Line up on Ramp. Pre-K students will be picked up by classroom paraprofessionals. Parents will exit back down the stairs. Paraprofessionals walk kids directly into the classrooms. 
Grades K & 1 - 8:30 A.M. Arrive through 60th Street Schoolyard Entrance/Exit 8 - All parents line up on 60th street. Students will enter directly into the auditorium 
Grades 2 & 3 - 8:20 A.M. Arrive through 60th Street Entrance/Exit 7  - All parents line up on 60th street according to socially distant yellow gate signs. Students will enter directly into the auditorium. 
Grades 4 & 5 - 8:20 A.M. Arrive through Exit 9 - directly into the gym - using stairwell G 
Grades 6 - 8 = - 8:27 A.M. Exit 9 -Arrive through the auditorium and go  directly to their assigned classrooms - Students may line up in the schoolyard if they arrive early.  All students must wear face coverings and abide social distancing. NO SPORTS equipment is permitted. 

Grab & Go Breakfast Stations:
· Breakfast will be provided to students in three specific areas.  As classes are escorted to their classrooms, students may grab a bag.
· Pre-K - delivered directly to classrooms at 9:00 A.M. by School Food staff
· Grades K- 3 -  Outside the auditorium in the foyer by Exits 6 & 7.
· Grades 4 & 5 -  Outside the gym between classrooms 301 & 303. 
· Middle School-  The base of stairwell G, just inside Exit 9.
· Garbage bags will be provided to the teachers for food waste.

 
Staggered Dismissal for A & B Cohorts

· Pre-K students will be dismissed to their parents from their classroom on the 61st street ramp side at 1:45pm. 
· Kindergarten, first grade, and second grade classes will be dismissed in the school yard.
· Students will be brought to the yard by classroom teachers and seated (socially distant) in the designated class sections at 1:45 P.M.  
· Parents will be admitted into the yard to retrieve their child, once all of the classes have been brought to the yard.  
· Students will only be released to adults who are listed on the Emergency Blue Card. 
· Grade 3 
· 3-302 dismissed through front doors (security side 60th street).
· 3-307 and 3-301 dismissed through front doors (ramp side 61st street).
· Grade 4 will dismiss through Exit 4 in the inner schoolyard.
· Grade 5 will dismiss through the rear Auditorium doors at 60th Street.
· Students in Grades 6–8 dismiss at 1:57 pm as follows:
· Classes in rooms 409, 407, 405, 409, 407, 403, 402, 401, 429, 428, 431, and 433 will dismiss from the back ramp on 60th Street  Exit 9
· Classes in rooms 413, 415, 417, 419, 424, 427, and 426 will dismiss from the back  61st Street ramp  via Exit 5
· NOTE:  Students that arrive on the wrong cohort date will be allowed to walk home alone if a parent/ guardian  provides permission via Operoo.  Please complete the “Permission to Walk Home Alone” form.  If a student has the note on file, the parent/guardian will be notified before sending the student home.  
· Siblings who need to be dismissed together, will always meet at the youngest sibling’s dismissal door.  The older sibling(s) may meet them ONLY after they are dismissed by their teacher outside.  
· Students in Grades 4 and 5 are allowed to walk home alone with a completed P.S./I.S. 226  parental consent form. 
· Students who go home by bus are to report to the Cafeteria and will be dismissed through the ramp exit on 23rd Avenue. 
· Grades K-2 - line up in the schoolyard - start at 1:45pm - Gates open at 2:00pm or earlier if all classes have been brought to the schoolyard. Families must be patient, wear face coverings, and maintain social distancing of at least 6 feet.

· Parents who pick up their children from the schoolyard must enter and exit from the schoolyard. 
· NO ONE SHOULD BE WAITING IN THE SCHOOL LOBBY OR HALLWAYS DURING DISMISSAL.
· At 1:45 P.M., bus children are brought to the cafeteria and are escorted to their assigned bus by school personnel.
· If you suspect that you will be late picking your child up at the school or bus stop, please make arrangements for another adult to pick up your child in a timely fashion. If it is an emergency situation, please notify the General Office. REMEMBER THIS ADULT MUST BE ON YOUR CHILD’S EMERGENCY CONTACT SHEET.
· For parents with multiple siblings in the building, please be aware that all of your children will be dismissed at the younger sibling’s dismissal location. 
· PICKUP
· Students who are not picked up by a parent are to be brought to the Auditorium. 
· The Lunch Schedule is as follows:
Grades PK-5 – 11:38 A.M. – 12:33 P.M.   
Grades 6-8 – (Periods 3 & 4) 10:04 A.M. – 11:36 A.M. 
· If you need to make changes to your child’s dismissal due to personal issues, you must send a written note to the teacher. Verbal information will not be honored. You must update your Operoo Emergency Contact card.  Students will only be released to the person identified on the Emergency Contact Sheet. No one under the age of 18 may be designated as your emergency contact. As a result, no child is permitted to be signed out early and  released to a parent/guardian designee under the age of 18 years old.
· Please do not bring pets onto the school grounds during school hours, including arrival and dismissal.
· NO CHILD WILL BE RELEASED TO ANYONE WITHOUT A PHOTO ID, EVEN IF THEY ARE ON THE BLUE EMERGENCY CONTACT SHEET.
· PLEASE DO NOT PICK UP STUDENTS AFTER 1:30 P.M., SINCE IT IS TOO CLOSE TO DISMISSAL TIME AND DISRUPTIVE TO THE DISMISSAL PROCEDURES. ALL PICKUP AND SIGNING STUDENTS OUT WILL BE DONE AT THE MAIN ENTRANCE. STUDENTS WILL BE BROUGHT DOWN DIRECTLY TO FAMILY MEMBERS BY DESIGNATED P.S./I.S. 226 STAFF. 
· FAMILIES WILL BE GOING UP TO THE MAIN OFFICE UNLESS DIRECTED TO DO AT THE SECURITY DESK AND ESCORTED THROUGHOUT THE BUILDING.
· ALL VISITORS MUST RECEIVE AND WEAR A VISITOR’S PASS, WHICH SHOULD BE RETURNED TO SECURITY UPON EXITING THE BUILDING.
· DUE TO COVID-19 SAFETY PROTOCOLS ARE AS FOLLOWS: 
· Minimizing opportunities for spread is a necessary component for maintaining health and safety in NYCDOE schools. In an effort to limit the number of visitors in a school at any given time, as recommended by the CDC, schools are encouraged, where possible, to address all visitor and parent concerns by phone or virtually.
· When it is essential to hold an in-person meeting, all visitors are required to follow the visitor control protocols, including undergoing a temperature check, completing a health screening form, complying with physical distancing requirements and wearing a face covering.

2. PARENT TEACHER ASSOCIATION	
Sara Bernard - President
(718) 234-4940 Ext 1521 or by email at ptaps226@psis226.org 

The Parent Teacher Association is a vital part of our school. PTA meetings are held monthly remotely. More details to follow. Attendance at these meetings provides an excellent opportunity for parents to learn about school life and how to establish improved communication. If you would like to assist the PTA in any of their endeavors, please contact them. 
3. SCHOOL LEADERSHIP TEAM
The SLT is composed of the Principal, PTA President, UFT Chapter Chair, teachers and parents. The team’s composition is 50% parent and 50% staff. The SLT meets remotely on a monthly basis and is open to the public. The SLT meets to write and update the Comprehensive Educational Plan (CEP) for the school and to discuss any school related issues.
· SCHOOL WEBSITE: 
· Our website can be found at www.psis226.com
· This site contains important statistics and information about what’s going on in our school. The calendar includes special events, class trips, and any half days or school holidays. In addition, you can find links to your child’s Google class. Please make sure to sign-up for eChalk notify app to stay up to date with our website.

· POINTS OF CONTACT
· Evan Klein, Principal						718-234-4940
B. Eklein9@schools.nyc.gov						
· Hrysoula Niarhos, Assistant Principal - Grades 3-5		718-234-4940 ext. 3221	
B. Hniarhos@schools.nyc.gov
· Soledad Montañes, Assistant Principal - Grades 6-8		718-234-4940 ext. 4111
B. Smontanes@schools.nyc.gov
· Brad Hyman, Assistant Principal - Grades PK-2			718-234-4940 ext. 1241
B. Bhyman@schools.nyc.gov
· Ashley Lermer, Parent Coordinator 				718-234-4940 ext. 1531
			    B.	ALermer@schools.nyc.gov				347-563-4658
· Denise Tsekouras, Guidance Counselor 				718-234-4940 ext. 4612 
B. DTsekouras@schools.nyc.gov 

*When you call the school, (718) 234-4940, you will be greeted with an automated menu. The extensions are as follows:
General Office						Press 0 
Nurse							Press 1	
Assistant Principals 					Press 2 
School Assessment Team					Press 3
           				Parent Coordinator					Press 4 
Attendance Office 					Press 5
Physical Therapy/Occupational Therapy			Press 6
Guidance Counselor					Press 7
           				Family Leadership Coordinator				Press 8
Family Support Coordinator				Press 9
     	
· Remind:

· Remind is a communication platform that helps educators reach students and parents where they are. Fast: Messages are sent in real time to an entire class, a small group, or just a single person. Remind is utilized for announcements, special events, and important information. It also translates immediately into over 70 languages. Please make sure to join our Remind app by texting 81010 with the code @ps226alf.
· Each teacher will have a classroom listed on Remind. Please make sure to join your child’s class directly as well. The Teacher will have a class code listed on their Google Classroom. 

· Google Classroom is our chosen school’s Learning Management Platform. Remote learning will be conducted via Google Classroom.
· Log on using your student’s assigned psis226.org account to join our Parent Support class using the code (2nr7lxi) 
· Each teacher will have a classroom page listed on Google Classroom. Please make sure to join your child’s Google classroom directly through your child’s assigned psis226.org school account. 
· For help & assistance with your PS. / I.S. 226 Gmail account please contact foneill@schools.nyc.gov or alermer@schools.nyc.gov 

· BUS RULES AND CONDUCT
· Only bus eligible students are permitted to ride the school bus.
· Every eligible student will receive a bus tag with their bus stop clearly marked with their name, class and bus number. Please laminate this tag since the students will need to wear it or attach it to their backpack for the entire school year.
· Bus stops are determined by the Office of Pupil Transportation (OPT).	
· OPT allows children to ride only the bus assigned to them. No child is ever permitted to ride a bus other than the one they are assigned to. Any permanent changes are made by the Office of Pupil Transportation.
· Bus children are required to enter and exit the bus in an orderly fashion. They should remain seated during the ride and listen to the bus driver’s directions. There should be no standing, pushing, yelling or throwing objects on the school bus. Any riders misbehaving on the bus will be subject to the Chancellor’s Discipline Code and “Bus Incident Reports” by OPT. Bus suspensions can result from these actions.

· ATTENDANCE 
Attendance is an essential component of learning and significant to your child’s overall success in school. Students cannot fully benefit from an educational experience if attendance is irregular and absences are frequent. Therefore, it is imperative that parents/guardians ensure that their children arrive at school on time everyday.

To ensure that your child has good attendance, please follow these important guidelines:
· Students are expected to arrive at the school no later than 8:30 A.M.  Any student that arrives after 8:40 A.M. will have lateness recorded on his/her permanent record. Instruction begins immediately in the morning and lateness creates problems for our children. 
· When your child is absent, please send a note upon their return to school explaining the absence. Doctor’s notes are necessary as documentation for absences longer than three days. Remember that your child is responsible for making up all missed class work and homework. Please make every effort to contact another class member for homework or request in writing to the classroom teacher to arrange for the work to be picked up in the General Office.
· The school has implemented many attendance initiatives, including class and individual recognition for outstanding attendance. 
· Although we understand that family emergencies may impact attendance, we ask that you schedule family vacations around the school calendar. There are ample school holidays to schedule your vacations. Please attempt to follow the DOE calendar when making arrangements for extended trips.  When this is not possible due to family circumstances, please send a note to the teacher explaining the reason for the absence. Vacations are not excused absences. 
· Excessive absences will result in contact by the school, meetings with the School Counselor or a School Administrator, and/or a visit to your home by the NYC Department of Education Attendance Teacher. 
· We strongly urge you to schedule your child’s doctor and dental appointments after school hours since this is disruptive to their school day. 

· Things families can do to ensure that their children are in school and learning:
1. Make academics a priority. Let your children know that you expect them to go to school every day and do their best while there. At this stage in their lives, learning should be their number one “job.” Granted, there are occasional sick days, but young, healthy children rarely need to miss more than a few days each year. Talk about the consequences of missing school in terms that will hit home for them (For example, having to make up missed work, needing to attend remedial classes, missing out on after school sports and clubs or time with friends.)
2. Help your child get organized. Create a space in your home for them to store backpacks, coats, sneakers and other supplies. Develop a routine where you pack their snacks and lunches the night before. This will make mornings less hectic and help your children get out of the house on time. 
3. Getting organized can also help create a calmer atmosphere at home, leading to better attitudes and openness to learning when they arrive at school.
4. Set reasonable bedtimes. On average, children need about nine hours of sleep to be healthy and alert. Again, set routines for a smooth transition so your child gets to bed at the same time each night.  
Remember:  Your child’s academic success begins with good attendance - both in-person and remotely!

· BREAKFAST, SNACK AND LUNCH POLICY
· Breakfast is Grab and Go and eaten in the classrooms during 1st period. PreK has their breakfast delivered directly to the classroom by School Food at 9:00 A.M. All children are entitled to free breakfast. 
· In September, you will receive an application for school lunch using Operoo.  Whether or not you think you qualify or need Food Services, you MUST return the signed form for your child. You are encouraged to fill out the Lunch Form online. A message was sent home with your June report card with instructions. We need a form for every family, whether your child has hot lunch or cold lunch. This information determines Title 1 funding for the school, which is highly important to supporting many school programs. Every family must submit a form. Instructions on how to complete the form are included with the form. If you do not qualify for free lunch, hot lunch can be purchased. Prices and information will be distributed during the first week of school.
· Lunch will be eaten in the classroom for all grades.  
· Elementary lunch is eaten during Period 5 from 11:38 A.M. - 12:23 P.M.
· Middle School Lunch is eaten during Periods 3 (10:04 A.M. - 10:49 A.M.) & Period 4 (10:51 A.M. - 11:36 A.M.) as reflected on student programs. All children are entitled to free lunch.
· Students are not permitted to leave the classroom with any food or drinks. No food is allowed to be eaten in the hallways.  
· Healthy lunch is encouraged.  Do not over-do it with snacks or treats because the children will eat the snacks and not the sandwich.  
· Healthy snacks include: fruit, cut up vegetables, cheese sticks and granola bars.
· NO GLASS BOTTLES, NO SODA or SHARP UTENSILS, INCLUDING PLASTIC KNIVES.
· If something needs to be cut up, please cut it at home. 
· We encourage children who bring lunch from home to have soft lunch boxes with their name or brown paper bags.
· The kitchen staff does their best to try to adhere to the menu, but, due to unforeseen circumstances, they may have to deviate from time to time.

· SCHOOL SAFETY AND SECURITY
· All visitors MUST enter and exit the school building through the main entrance ONLY.
· Visitors must report to the School Safety Agent assigned to the reception desk in the main lobby and Visitors must present a valid photo I.D.  
· Parents may not pick up children early from school without presenting a valid photo I.D.	
· Visitors must sign in the Visitor’s Log Book once the School Safety Officer has verified their identification.
· Visitors must specify the exact nature of their visit and the name of the person/office to be visited.
· Visitors will be issued a Visitor’s Pass that has the visitor’s name, date and time that is visible and worn at all times.
· After your visit is complete, visitors must report back to the Security Desk in the lobby, sign out and return the Yellow Visitor’s Pass.
· Any parent wishing to sign out his or her child during school hours will report to the Security Desk.  No student will be released to a person under the age of 18 years old.
· If you need to confer with your child’s teacher, the conference will be held virtually or by phone for the 2020-2021 school year. Please send a note to the school / send a message via Remind, via email, and the teacher will get in touch with you to let you know of a convenient time.
· These procedures must be strictly followed to assure the safety of the children and staff of P.S./I.S. 226. 

· EMERGENCY CONTACT CARD INFORMATION
· Emergency Contact Cards must be filled out correctly with all current information. This is of utmost importance. In cases of emergency, this information is vital to your child’s safety. 
· This year, we will be using a system called Operoo to record and document your child’s emergency contact information. You can download the app to your phone directly for quick and easy access as well.
· List as many people as possible.
· Anyone who picks up your child MUST HAVE PHOTO ID and be listed on the EMERGENCY CONTACT SHEET.
· Students will NOT be released to anyone who is not listed on the Emergency Contact Sheet. Please include everyone that might be needed to pick up your child during the year. PLEASE REMEMBER THIS IS THE ONLY WAY THAT WE CAN CONTACT YOU ABOUT YOUR CHILD. 
· Changes to the contact sheet must be made on Operoo  or in writing immediately after they occur. For example, home phone or cell number.  Please contact the office or send a note with your child to do this.
· If your address changes you must provide proof of your new residence (two of the following items: gas or electric bill, a lease agreement, deed or mortgage statement, current property tax from residence, water bill from the residence, if renting a notarized affidavit).
· If a caregiver/babysitter does not speak English, please provide a contact name and telephone number of someone that we can contact in the event that we cannot reach parent /guardian. 
· If there is anyone that your child CANNOT be released to the school must be notified of this in writing and accompanied by a copy of court papers.

· MEDICAL INFORMATION
We must be informed of any medical problems in writing – copies to the classroom teacher, principal and nurse. If your child has any type of allergy the nurse and classroom teacher must have a letter from the parent and physician.

There are strict guidelines to follow when administering medication during the school day. If a child is to be given medicine on a daily basis, the doctor and parent must complete a 504 form each year. This form may be obtained in the nurse’s office and be kept on file. If there are any changes in medication, a new form must be completed before a new medicine or dosage can be given. School staff are prohibited from providing or administering any prescription or over-the-counter medication to any student. 

Students needing occasional medications are to take these medications at home, if possible. However, if medication must be given at school, it must be personally delivered and administered by the parent.

In the event your child becomes ill, we will contact you immediately using the emergency information you have provided. Failure to reach parent/guardian will result in a call to an alternate person listed on the Blue Emergency Contact Sheet.  Please notify us of any changes. New York City DOE requires a medical form to be on file which includes required immunization for all new admits and/or Pre-Kindergarten, Kindergarten and first grade students. Failure to comply may result in your child’s exclusion from school. Please contact the school nurse for any questions or concerns in this area.


· Covid 19 Procedures

P.S./I.S. 226 will take every precaution to prevent the spread of COVID-19 within school communities. Individuals exposed to COVID-19 must be quarantined in order to stop the spread of the virus; this includes both students and staff members who test positive for COVID-19 and those who are considered close contacts of a positive case.
· Every morning, prior to entering the school, designated staff will perform temperature checks for ALL students and school-based staff using non-touch thermometers, in addition to the required at-home temperature checks. 
· All people entering the school building will receive a Department of Health screening. Screenings are available in all languages and may be completely digitally here. To expedite morning arrival times, digital screenings are preferred. Paper copies translated into multiple languages will be available upon arrival.
· Face coverings and gloves will be worn consistently by the designated staff taking temperatures. 
· To protect students and staff, ongoing COVID-19 testing is critical. Beginning in October, approximately 15% of students and faculty will be randomly selected for testing. Parent/Guardian consent is required. If consent is not given by randomized DOH testing, students will be moved to a remote-only schedule. 
· All classrooms are abiding by Department of Health room capacity mandates.
· Ventilation checks have been conducted on all classrooms and offices. Students will only be placed in classrooms that are deemed safe by NYC health and safety guidelines.
· Students with a temperature of 100.0 or greater and are unable to be picked up will be escorted to the isolation room # 219 and student(s) will be supervised by a faculty member assigned.
· Any student who is exhibiting Covid 19 symptoms will be escorted to the Isolation Room with the designated supervising faculty member. The nurse or health professional will evaluate the student for symptoms of COVID-19.  The nurse or health professional will follow the NYC DOE School Reopening Guidelines based on their preliminary findings. 
· The area where the individual was showing symptoms will be cleaned and disinfected.

· STUDENTS WITH INJURIES/CASTS
Students with a cast are permitted to attend school.  Parents must accompany students on the first day of return with a doctor’s note listing any activities in which the child cannot participate. If the parent does not present a note from a physician, the school may ask the parent or guardian to provide one.

Students whose mobility is impaired will be offered reasonable accommodations to permit them to attend school with a doctor’s note. For example, a student with a leg cast might be permitted to:
1. Use a school elevator;
2. Eat in the General Office rather than in the lunchroom;
3. Remain in the General Office or in another classroom during any type of physical activity.

· STUDENT RESPONSIBILITIES
Our school’s philosophy is to ensure a safe and nurturing environment that facilitates effective teaching and meaningful learning and which fosters a sense of responsibility, good citizenship and accountability. Therefore, it is necessary that students understand that there are standards of behavior with which all students are expected to comply, and there are consequences, if these standards are violated. 

Students have a responsibility to:
1. Attend school regularly and punctually and make every effort to achieve in all areas of their education.
2. Be prepared for class with appropriate materials and properly maintain textbooks and other school equipment.
3. Follow school regulations regarding entering and leaving the classroom and school building.
4. Help maintain a school environment free of weapons, illegal drugs, controlled substances, and alcohol.
5. Behave in a manner that contributes to a safe learning environment and which does not violate other students’ right to learn.
6. Share information with school officials regarding matters which may endanger the health and welfare of members of the school community.
7. Respect the dignity and equality of others and refrain from conduct which denies or impinges on the rights of others.
8. Show respect for school property and respect the property of others, both private and public.
9. Be polite, courteous and respectful toward others regardless of age, race, creed, color, religion, national origin, sexual orientation, physical and/or emotional condition, disability, marital status and political beliefs, and refrain from making slurs based on these criteria.
10. Behave in a polite, cooperative manner toward students, teachers, and other school staff.
11. Promote good human relations and build bridges of understanding among the members of the school community.
12. Use non-confrontational methods to resolve conflicts.
13. Express them in a manner which promotes cooperation and does not interfere with the educational process.
14. Assemble in a peaceful manner and respect the decision of students who do not wish to participate.
15. Bring to school only those personal possessions which are safe and do not interfere with the learning environment.
16. Be familiar with the Discipline Code and abide by school rules and regulations.
17. Provide leadership to encourage fellow students to follow established school policies and practices.
18. Keep parents informed of school-related matters, including progress in school, social and educational events, and ensure parents receive communications that are provided by school staff to students for transmission to their parents.
19. Wear a mask at all times - COVID-19 Regulations.
20. Follow any and all school safety protocols in reference to COVID-19.


· STUDENT APPAREL
In accordance with the NYC Department of Education, students do have the right to determine their own dress except where such dress is dangerous or interferes with the learning and teaching process. Inappropriate dress can cause unnecessary distractions in the classrooms and, more importantly, convey unintended wrong messages that are misinterpreted by peers.  Clothing that may be appropriate for non-school related social activities might not be proper school attire. All students should wear seasonally appropriate clothing.  

As per the DOE / CDC and new COVID-19 protocol please review the following items that are needed in order to attend school:
· All students must have a facial covering upon entering the school building
· Face masks will be provided for all students who do not have a face covering. Parents are encouraged to send their children to school with their preferred face covering.
· Masks are mandatory throughout the school day and may be removed only during breakfast, lunch, and an approved mask break.
· Pre-K students may also receive approved mask breaks during nap/rest time.
· Any students refusing to wear a mask will result in a phone call home and a warning.
· If students refuse to use face covering after first warning, they will automatically be placed in Remote Learning due to not being compliant with DOE regulations.

The following is a list of inappropriate apparel and accessories that should not be worn in the school building:
· low cut blouses, halter tops, midriff tops, tube tops	
· super low riders, short shorts, short skirts 
· flip flops
· muscle T-shirts
· white T-shirts (underwear) may not be worn as an outer garment
· clothing that has inappropriate language or messages
· metal wallets or pant chains
· metal spike bracelets or necklaces 
· sneakers with wheels 
· gloves
· outdoor jacket

· NO HAT POLICY
Head coverings such as hats, sweatbands, skullcaps, bandanas, etc. are prohibited in the school building. Confiscated head coverings will be returned only to parents who come to school to pick them up.  

· ELECTRONIC DEVICES
Personal cellular phones, IPads, and other handheld electronic devices are not to be used in the building.  These items are expensive and should be left at home. The school is not responsible for their loss or theft.  These items are subject to confiscations and will be returned only to parents. Parents who need to contact their children during the school day in emergency situations may do so by calling the Main Office.

· DISCIPLINE CODE
The Discipline Code is to be used to ensure that students behave responsibly toward themselves, their peers, and school personnel. It should also foster a respect for school property of others.  The code describes a broad range of acts and unacceptable behavior.  The code ranks the act according to severity and sets forth permissible intervention strategies and sanctions.  The New York City Department of Education’s Discipline Code is based on the premise that rules must be enforced fairly, firmly, and consistently.  It is recognized that as student’s progress in school as they advance in age, they must assume greater responsibility for their actions.

Below are links to the Chancellor’s Discipline Code and Citywide Behavioral Expectations to Support Student Learning. The 2019 edition is still in effect for the 2020-2021 school year. Cover letters will be sent for parent/guardian signatures using Operoo to all families confirming that disciplinary expectations will be adhered to at all times. Please review this information with your child. Your Operoo e-signature confirms that you have read and reviewed the School Conduct and Discipline Code with your child. We appreciate your assistance in making P.S./I.S. 226 a safe and orderly school for all students.

The K-5 Discipline Code has been found at the following website address: 
https://www.schools.nyc.gov/docs/default-source/default-document-library/discipline-code-kindergarten-grade-5-english

The 6-8 Discipline Code has been found at the following website address: 
https://www.schools.nyc.gov/docs/default-source/default-document-library/discipline-code-grade-6-12-english


· INVESTIGATION PROCEDURES
As per Chancellor’s Regulations, during any investigation, the principal or his/her designee may interview student witnesses and victims without notifying the parent or requesting parental consent.

If the Office of the Special Commissioner of Investigation or the police wants to interview a student in connection with an investigation of a school-related incident, parental consent must be obtained.  If however, the parent cannot be reached and there is a health and safety emergency, the interview may take place and the parent will be notified immediately following the interview.  The principal or his/her designee will be present for the interview.

· LADDER OF ASSISTANCE
· At times, there may be a need to speak to someone to address a particular concern affecting your child in the classroom. The first person to contact is your child’s teacher. Contact the teacher to set up a phone conference or an appointment. This avoids disrupting the educational process and enables the teacher to gather any needed records or tests and to prepare for the meeting so that it is meaningful.
· The Parent Coordinator, Ashley Lermer may be of assistance in addressing any concerns you may have. If further assistance is required, she will direct you to the appropriate personnel. Please contact the Parent Coordinator by Remind, Parent Support Google Classroom,  (718) 234-4940 Ext. 1531  or email at Alermer@schools.nyc.gov
· The next person to contact if a particular issue is not resolved is the Assistant Principal followed by the Principal.

· SCHOOL COUNSELOR
Denise Tsekouras, School Counselor, DTsekouras@schools.nyc.gov is available, by virtual appointment, 5 days a week from 8:00 A.M. - 3:10 P.M. She collaborates with the members of the school community to develop and deliver mandated and at-risk counseling, conflict resolution, crisis management and intervention, consults with parents and teachers to provide a linkage to community resources. Ms. Tsekouras is also the Coordinator for the High School application process. She may be reached at (718) 234-4940.

· COORDINATOR OF STUDENT SUPPORT
The Student Support Coordinator, Jason Tagarelli, JTagarelli@schools.nyc.gov may be of any assistance in addressing concerns you have or assistance with students. His phone is 718-234-4940 Ext. 4341

NYC SCHOOLS ACCOUNT - You now have a new way to access key information about your child's progress in school. With a NYC Schools account, you will be able to view your child's attendance, report card grades, and general student information in one of ten languages on a computer, phone or tablet. Letters were sent home in June to assist you in creating an account. Please contact our Parent coordinator for assistance. You can Sign into your NYC Schools account from a computer, phone, or tablet by visiting  https://www.schools.nyc.gov/learn-at-home/technical-tools-and-support/doe-student-accounts

· 2020-2021 SCHOOL CALENDAR AND HOLIDAYS 
· Here is the Blended Learning Calendar from September 2020 - December 2020 for Cohorts and B.
· Below is the calendar of school closings for the upcoming school year 2020-2021
· Please plan your vacations accordingly. Attendance is crucial to your child’s success.
· Visit the NYCDOE calendar https://www.schools.nyc.gov/calendar?mpp=12



· SCHOOL DAY SCHEDULE –Please try not to pick up your child during their lunch period.
Period 1			8:30 A.M. to 9:15 A.M.
Period 2			9:17 A.M. to 10:02 A.M.
Period 3			10:04 A.M. to 10:49 A.M.
Period 4			10:51 A.M. to 11:36 A.M. 
Period 5			11:38 A.M. to 12:23 P.M.
Period 6			12:25 P.M. to 1:10 P.M. 
Period 7			1:12 P.M. to 1:57 P.M.

· REPORT CARDS AND CONFERENCES
· For Grades K – 5 report cards are given out three times a year (November, March and June). 
· For Grades 6 – 8 report cards are distributed four times a year (November, January, March, and June).  
· Progress Reports and Mid-Quarter Failure Notices are also distributed throughout the year.
· Parent – Teacher Conferences, which are virtual for the 2020-2021 school year, will take place in November (Fall) and March (Spring).

GRADING POLICY
· Grading Policy
· Grades are used as indicators of student progress and accomplishment within a subject area. 
· K-1st grade:
i. Class Participation/Attendance = 10%
ii. Classwork = 20%
iii. Assessments = 70%
· 2-5th grade:
i. Class Participation/Attendance = 15%
ii. Classwork = 25%
iii. Assessments = 50%
iv. Homework = 10%

· 6-8th grade:
i. Class Participation/Attendance = 20%
ii. Classwork = 20%
iii. Assessments = 50%
iv. Homework = 10%
· Below is an overview of how the performance levels on the report card coincides with our numerical grades:
· Performance Level 4 – Exceeding the standards (Over 89%)
· Performance Level 3 – Meeting the standards (75% - 89%)
· Performance Level 2 – Approaching the standards (65% - 74%)
· Performance Level 1 – Below the standard (55% - 64%)
· PROMOTION REQUIREMENTS:
· The NYC Department of Education established Chancellor’s Regulations A-501 to end social promotion and ensure that students who are promoted are prepared academically for the next grade level.  
· Promotion in Doubt - all families of students who are at risk of being promoted and meeting grade-level standards must be indicated on the Marking Period 2 Report Cards and Progress Reports.
· Multiple Promotion Criteria:
· Promotion to the next grade will be based on the integrated use of multiple measures, such as State test scores, course grades, report cards, samples of student writing, projects, assignments, and other performance-based student work. However, State test scores may not be the primary or major factor in promotion decisions. Promotion decisions will be based on a holistic evaluation of the foregoing measures and according to whether the student has demonstrated sufficient progress toward attaining Common Core Learning Standards in English Language Arts and Mathematics.



English Language Learners:
· For Grades Kindergarten to Grade 7: English Language Learners (ELLs) enrolled for fewer than two years are exempt from the promotion standards.  ELLs enrolled for two to three years will be evaluated based on a comprehensive assessment of students’ class work, test results, and attendance.  ELLs enrolled for four or more years who do not have an approved extension of services will be evaluated based on standard promotion criteria.            
· For Grade 8:  ELLs enrolled for one year must pass core academic subjects (Math, ELA, Science and Social Studies).  ELLs enrolled for at least two years but fewer than three years must pass core academic subjects, achieve a Level 2 or above on the State Mathematics assessment, and demonstrate gains in English Language Arts State assessments (State ELA assessment or NYSESLAT). All ELLs enrolled for four or more years will be evaluated based on standard promotion criteria.
 
Special Education Students: Students in all grades with “standard promotion criteria” listed on page 9 of their IEP are subject to the promotion criteria      listed above. Students with “modified promotion criteria” on page 9 of their IEP will be evaluated based on these stated criteria.

· HOMEWORK POLICY
Homework is a vital component of the instructional day. Homework is assigned to reinforce the skills, habits, concepts and knowledge, which have been taught during the school day. It is the responsibility of all students to complete their homework assignments to the very best of their ability. Parents are asked to ensure that the homework assignments are complete and brought to school. Students in Grades 2 to 8 are given a P.S. 226 homework planner. Please review the homework planner with your child.  Your child should write all homework assignments in their planners. Teachers will use the planner as a tool to communicate with you.  Please sign the planner every night.  

· Homework is given by teachers on a daily basis in all core subjects.
· Homework is listed on the board and copied by the students. In the lower grades homework is usually stapled into a notebook.
· Missing homework assignments are expected to be completed in a timely fashion. Parents will be notified when any homework issues arise.
· Missing homework assignments can result in a failing Report Card grade for homework.

· TESTING - PLEASE DO NOT SCHEDULE VACATIONS DURING THIS TIME
· [bookmark: _gjdgxs]New York State/City Assessments are given throughout the school year to students. Although the 2019-2020 NYS Exams were cancelled, they are still currently scheduled to be taken in the spring of 2021. Parents are given notice of these tests by letter prior to their administration. Details of the test and dates are included in these upcoming letters. The testing calendar for the 2020-2021 school year has been published as follows:

NYS English Language Arts		Grades 3-8 	
NYS Mathematics			Grades 3-8		
NYS Science (Performance)           	Grades 4, 8	
NYS Science (Written)			Grades 4, 8	
NYSESLAT               			Grades K-8	


· EMERGENCY/STORM SCHOOL CLOSING
A Citywide policy on emergency school closings has been established by the Office of the Chancellor – New York Department of Education. The Citywide decision to close or delay the opening of schools can only be made by the Chancellor.
Please note the following:
· The Citywide decision will be made as early as possible prior to 6:00 A.M. on the affected day. The decision will be announced on the 311 Information Line and the homepage of the Department of Education website, www.nyc.gov/schools.
· Television stations – Channel 2, Channel 4, Channel 5, Channel 7, Channel 25 and Channel 1 on cable and Radio stations – WINS (1010AM), WCBS (880AM), WBLS (107.5FM), WNYE (91.5FM) will broadcast information on school closing or delayed openings.
· When an authorized school closing is in effect all school trips and after school programs will be cancelled.
· When there is a delayed school opening morning Pre-Kindergarten programs will be cancelled.
· It is expected that when there is a delayed school opening children will remain in school until regular dismissal time.  However, if a citywide emergency storm condition worsens, the Chancellor may have to announce early dismissal. You should have plans in place with a relative, friend or neighbor in case of early dismissal to care for your child.  THEIR NAMES MUST BE ON THE BLUE EMERGENCY CONTACT SHEET.


· INTERNET USAGE POLICY
The Internet Usage Policy of the Department of Education has been created to ensure that internet resources are used appropriately and that our educational community may benefit from the exciting resources available on-line in a manner that will not jeopardize the safety and well being of any individual.  All students are allowed to use the internet; however, they are specifically prohibited from:
· Sending or receiving personal messages.
· Using for commercial purposes such as advertising.
· Utilizing copyrighted materials without permission.
· Lobbying for political purposes.
· Accessing pornographic or obscene materials.
· Sending or receiving messages that are hateful, racist, or obscene.
· Vandalizing data, software or equipment.
· Requesting or providing personal information without authorization.

· PHOTOGRAPHS/VIDEOS
A form will be sent via Operoo in the beginning of the school year requesting permission for your child to be photographed or videotaped during various school activities and functions. This form must be signed by a parent/guardian and returned to school as soon as possible.

· SCHOOL SUPPLIES
Teachers distribute supply lists to their students in June and September.  From time to time, your child may be asked to bring in items from home – tissues, paper towels, etc.  Attention to these requests assists in the development of good work habits and a sense of responsibility.

· LOST AND FOUND 
There are boxes in the cafeteria for items that the children have misplaced. In order to ensure that you can easily identify your child’s items, we ask that you label all their clothing. Items not claimed are donated to charity.

· TRANSLATIONS AND ENL INFORMATION
If you need translated information, please contact Ashley Frankel, Parent Coordinator. In addition, if you need phone translations, she can assist you with that. Please do not hesitate to call her.

· SPECIAL EDUCATION SERVICES
P.S./I.S. 226 provides special education services. These services include interventions and strategies in the general education environment for struggling students. They also include more intensive services provided in Integrated Co-Teaching (ICT) and self-contained special education classes. Each student, who is recommended for special education, is evaluated at the school by the School Assessment Team (SAT). This process is overseen by the Principal, Assistant Principal and the School Intervention Team.  If you are concerned about your child’s progress, first discuss your concerns with your child’s classroom teacher.
	
· SCHOOL SPIRIT DAYS 
School Spirit Day is every Friday. Students are encouraged to wear their P.S./I.S. 226 T-Shirt. School Spirit T-Shirts will be sold during the school year. Order forms will be sent home.

Please keep this Handbook and refer to it when needed. If you cannot find the answer to your question please feel free to call the school and ask for your child’s assistant principal. Thank you for your cooperation.
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